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The regular meeting of the Permanent Council was chaired by Ambassador José Enrique Castillo Barrantes, Permanent Representative of Costa Rica to the Organization of American States.  It was called to order at 10:20 a.m.
1. Adoption of the order of business

The Council adopted the draft order of business (CP/OD-1742/10) without any changes.
· Welcome to the Permanent Representative of Peru
At the start of the meeting, the Permanent Council extended a welcome to Ambassador Hugo de Zela, Permanent Representative of Peru.
2. The situation in Chile following the earthquake of February 27, 2010

On behalf of the Permanent Council, the Chair expressed his deepest sympathy for the tragedy that beset the people of Chile as a result of the earthquake in the central and southern zones of Chile on February 27, 2010. Measuring 8.8 on the Richter Scale, the temblor was followed by numerous large aftershocks and a devastating tsunami, which caused the tragic loss of many human lives and damage to infrastructure in several cities of the country.

The Permanent Council observed a moment of silence in memory of the victims of the major disaster and adopted declaration CP/DEC. 45 (1742/10), “Support for the People and Government of Chile in the Wake of the Devastating February 27, 2010 Earthquake.”

The Permanent Representative of Chile to the OAS, Ambassador Pedro Oyarce, expressed his gratitude to the governments of the countries that had come forward to help his people and to the members of delegations who had shown affection for his own during such a difficult time.

The OAS Secretary General, Mr. José Miguel Insulza, and the representatives of Venezuela, Argentina, Uruguay, Paraguay, Mexico, Nicaragua, Canada, the Dominican Republic, the United States, Colombia, Ecuador, Saint Kitts and Nevis–on behalf of the member states of CARICOM–Haiti, Brazil, Guatemala, Bolivia, Costa Rica, Peru, Jamaica, Panama, and El Salvador expressed their solidarity with the people and Government of Chile and said that they regretted the loss of human life and the devastating material damage. At the same time they pledged to support the reconstruction efforts in the country.

The Permanent Observer for Spain, speaking on behalf of the European Union, and the representative of China also expressed their sympathy.
3. Third meeting of the Committee for the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Persons with Disabilities. Request by the Permanent Mission of El Salvador

The interim Permanent Representative of El Salvador, Ambassador Luis Menéndez, introduced the topic.

The Permanent Council thanked the Government of El Salvador for its generous offer to host the third meeting of the Committee for the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Persons with Disabilities, in San Salvador, on April 26 and 27, 2010.

The Permanent Council expressed its wishes for a successful meeting, which would be convened by the Committee Secretariat, as established in Article 7 of its Rules of Procedure, and would be entirely funded by the Government of El Salvador.
4. Commemoration of the Day of the Women of the Americas. Request by the Permanent Mission of the United States

The Alternate Representative of the United States, Mr. Lewis Amselem, pointed out that the Day of the Women of the Americas was being celebrated on February 18, the date marking the establishment of the Inter-American Commission of Women (CIM), in 1928.

The representatives of the Dominican Republic, Haiti, Costa Rica, Nicaragua, Panama, Uruguay, Venezuela, Canada, Colombia, Chile, Argentina, Barbados, and Mexico also commented on the date and expressed appreciation on behalf of their governments for the work carried out by the CIM to empower women.
The Permanent Council took note of the presentation of the Alternate Representative of the United States and of the comments of the delegations.
5.
Report by the Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs on the calendar for consideration and approval of the program-budget of the Organization for 2011. Consideration of the draft resolution

The Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP), Ambassador Virgilio Alcántara, Permanent Representative of the Dominican Republic, presented the corresponding report and the draft resolution (CP/CAAP-3046/10 rev. 1), which had been approved by the CAAP to:  (1) convene a special session of the General Assembly, to be held by September 30, 2010 at the latest, to consider and approve the program-budget of the Organization for 2011; (2) request the Secretary General to present his proposed program-budget for 2011 to the Preparatory Committee for the special session to be held in September 2010, no later than 90 days prior to its opening date, and, in preparation for that session, to take into account, among other guidance that may emanate from the fortieth regular session of the General Assembly, considerations on the program-budget ceiling; and (3) notify the Preparatory Committee for the fortieth regular session of the General Assembly of that resolution.

The Permanent Representative of the United States commented on the matter and on the draft resolution presented.

The Permanent Council took note of the report presented by the Chair of the CAAP and adopted the resolution “Calendar for Consideration and Approval of the 2011 Program-Budget,” with the amendment suggested for operative paragraph 2. The resolution was published as document CP/RES. 968 (1742/10).

6. Report of the General Secretariat on invitations to the thirty-ninth special session of the General Assembly that require authorization by the Permanent Council.  Consideration of the draft resolution
The Chair submitted the corresponding report (CP/doc.4465/10) to the Permanent Council for consideration.
The Permanent Council adopted the resolution appended to the aforementioned report, which, pursuant to Article 9 of the Rules of Procedure of the General Assembly, authorized the General Secretariat to invite regional and subregional entities and agencies and specialized agencies of the United Nations and other international organizations to the thirty-ninth special session of the General Assembly, to be held at OAS headquarters on March 24, 2010. The resolution was published as document CP/RES. 969 (1742/10).
As concerned the special guests referred to in Article 10 of the Rules of Procedure of the General Assembly, the Permanent Council authorized the General Secretariat to extend the corresponding invitations to those organizations that asked to attend and were included in the official OAS Register of Civil Society Organizations, in accordance with resolutions CP/RES. 759 (1217/99) and AG/RES. 1707 (XXX-O/00).
The member states also decided that requests from any civil society organizations not officially registered with the OAS would have to be submitted to the Permanent Council for consideration.
7. “Twenty-first Anniversary of the Caracazo.” Request by the Permanent Mission of the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela
The Permanent Representative of Venezuela, Ambassador Roy Chaderton, made reference to the 21st anniversary of the events that took place in his country on February 27 and 28, 1989, know as “the Caracazo,” and on the investigation of those events by the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights (IACHR). 
The representatives of Canada, the United States, Argentina, Panama, and the OAS Secretary General commented on the matter raised by the Permanent Representative of Venezuela and expressed their support and appreciation for the work of the IACHR and its Executive Secretary. 
The Interim Permanent Representative of Nicaragua, Mr. Luis Alvarado, expressed support for Ambassador Chaderton’s presentation.

The Permanent Council took note of the presentation by the Alternate Representative of Venezuela and of the comments of the delegations.
8. Other business
· The Permanent Representative of Mexico, Ambassador Gustavo Albin, commented on the Unity Summit, held in the Riviera Maya, Quintana Roo, Mexico, on February 22 and 23, 2010, which had brought together the Heads of State of Latin American and Caribbean countries and issued eight declarations and two communiqués. He also announced that the aforementioned Summit had marked the end of Mexico’s term as Secretariat pro tempore of the Rio Group and that that post had been taken over by Chile. 
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The Permanent Representative of Argentina, Ambassador Rodolfo Hugo Gil, read out the “Special Communiqué on Exploration for Fossil Fuels on the Continental Shelf” and the “Declaration on the ‘Issue of the Malvinas Islands,’” issued by the Unity Summit in Riviera Maya. 

· The Permanent Observer of Spain, Ambassador Javier Sancho, recalled that his country enjoyed a democracy that adhered to the principle of the separation of powers and that, as a result of the repercussions of the decision handed down by a judge of the National Court of Spain, the Minister of Foreign Affairs and Cooperation of Spain had been engaged in talks with officials from the Government of Venezuela, who had pledged their cooperation in the matter.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 1:45 p.m.
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�.	The statements may be found in the minutes of the meeting, CP/ACTA 1742/10.





_953622076.doc




PERMANENT COUNCIL



